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New Smyrna Beach Police Department 
    INTER-DEPARTMENTAL MEMORANDUM 

Cc:  Memo Archive (dbolinsky) 

Dear Ms. Hargy, 

For the past three months, I have been consistently bullied and publicly slandered by an 

individual in our community for performing my role here at the City of New Smyrna Beach and 

the situation is affecting me both professionally and personally. 

It all began when I blocked a verbally abusive user named Cristina March from the Police 

Department’s Twitter page for 2-3 hours after she consistently tagged the PD account with foul 

and inappropriate language in tweets about an ongoing issue I was not aware of at the time (a 

fence on Buck Lane).  

In the moment, I honestly thought I had opted to mute her notifications (removing them 

only from our notifications feed) but I was quickly made aware by Ms. March that I had 

indeed blocked her. When I became aware she was blocked, I immediately unblocked her and 

notified my direct supervisor, Sergeant Robert Claudio, of the incident. I was informed that 

Ms. March was “always like that” and she was to be ignored.  

From that day on, January 3, 2019, Ms. March has relentlessly and vulgarly attacked my 

character, my credibility, my morality, my physical appearance, my ethics, my professionalism, 

my intelligence and, as the evidence supplied with this statement clearly indicates, pretty much 

any sort of information she could find on me, she shared and twisted into false statements to 

slander me with—including things like images of me, the university where I obtained my 

Bachelor’s degree, my home state, my professional experience, etc.  

To: Carol Hargy, HR Director 

From: Cayla G. Bartolucci, Code Enforcement Administrative Specialist II 

Date: 4/8/2019 Memo#:    PD-0125 

Subject:  Bartolucci Official HR Complaint Regarding Harrassment & Defamation 
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In addition to the screenshot evidence included, I am also providing a statement I made three 

weeks into the situation, on January 25, 2019, as it was my initial statement I provided to my 

superiors regarding my feelings after a particularly alarming statement of Ms. March stating she 

was looking for me at a recent community event.  

All in all, this has been a very difficult situation and to sum it up quite simply, it has made 

me feel unsafe in my community, unsafe and threatened in my professional career and personally 

distressed and anxious in my day to day life. I find the entire ordeal to be emotionally upsetting 

and exhausting as well as professionally distracting.  

In summary, I would like this situation to end. I am not sure what avenues or rights I have 

as a government employee but what is happening to me as a private citizen is wrong, unjust and 

has to stop.  I am only six months into what I hope to be a long and healthy career with the City of 

New Smyrna Beach. I want to continue the work I have been given the opportunity to do and I 

would like to do so knowing that I am safe from personal attacks and libel.  

I believe this situation is to a point where I really need the guidance and support of 

someone with your experience and knowledge and I thank you in advance for your time and 

attention to this issue. It is something I take very seriously and look forward to learning what 

options there are in regards to finding a resolution.  

Best, 

Cayla G. Bartolucci 
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On January 3, 2018 between the hours of 12:15 p.m. and 2 p.m., I saw notifications on the New Smyrna 
Beach Police Department Twitter account that we were being tagged by a user named “C” or 
“@NSBinProgress.” These tweets used offensive language, defaming content and implied hostility.  

 
From there, I investigated online who this person to verify it was indeed a real person and not a 
spambot/program. I chose to look this person up on the social platform LinkedIn as it’s a professional 
networking site and one that I have used in the past to verify a person or organization.***  
 
***This is important to note as this is when she realizes I am the one who has been managing the PD 
social media recently. LinkedIn notifies its members of other members viewing their profile (for 
networking purposes) so Ms. March put two and two together to realize I am the “new social media 
person.” 

 
After verifying the person in question was indeed an actual citizen, Cristina March, I attempted to 
“mute” her tags of the NSB PD twitter account due to her language and offensive content. An action 
that should simply remove her tweets from our notifications. Only instead of “muting” her, I had 
unknowingly blocked her.  
 
At 2:33 p.m. the same day, Cristina March posted the following message on her Facebook account 
tagging the Police Department.  
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Around 3:35 p.m., I checked our social media accounts and saw the post from Ms. March. In all actuality, 
I hadn’t realized I had blocked her so I immediately unblocked her and wrote my supervisor, Sergeant 
Robert Claudio. See below. 
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I was informed by Sgt. Claudio that this person was a well-known issue to the city with a record of 
harassment to our department as well as others. He also instructed not to engage with her and 
recommended I unblock her as soon as possible and reinforced that this person does this from time to 
time. I informed Sgt. Claudio that I had immediately unblocked her when I saw the Facebook tag and 
apologized to my supervisor for this accidental misstep. At this point, I was relieved to know I wasn’t the 
first or only attack this individual had made.  

 
Throughout that first day, she continued to comment on her Facebook message, with her comment 
getting more agitated and personal. Please note that her account was unblocked by me around  
3:35 p.m. but she continued to edit her comment hours later, adding a photo of me and talking directly 
to me now. I found this aggressive but remained silent and unengaged.  
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Understanding this is just part of social media these days, and moving forward, I did not take the insults 
personally and tried to find the humor in the situation as her posts were completely ridiculous. I had 
never actually interacted with this person—unless you count the accidental block for less than 4 hours. I 
simply continued to manage the NSB PD social media accounts professionally and appropriately.  

 
Since January 3, 2019, the NSB PD Twitter has received harassing tweets daily, sometimes hourly, from 
Ms. March. As a whole, Ms. March attacks various city departments and officials in addition to the NSB 
PD and myself. I understand freedom of speech and the lack of ability to remove ourselves from her 
posts however it has begun to concern me that these tweets are still coming in 3 weeks later and are 
more and more personal to a point where I feel she is obsessing over my identity.   

 
Each post directed to me seems to be escalating with more specific details about myself, my culture, my 
heritage and my career. I feel it is important to note that all my personal social media accounts are 
private and this information should not be easily searchable for someone who is not connected to me 
personally.  

 
For reassurance, I spoke with my colleagues and Sergeant and I remained on task by ignoring her and 
pressing forward, writing it off as part of the role I accepted when I volunteered to help manage the 
social media accounts.  

 
However, recently I found it especially concerning to see this post regarding the recent NSB MLK Jr. 
Parade. The hostile and foul language seems threatening to me.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

By speaking of my whereabouts and shaming me for not attending an event (I was out of town), I felt a 
line had been crossed.  I would say this was the first moment when my personal safety became an issue 
of concern for me in this whole ordeal. If she was now angry enough to be actively looking for me in 
public places, with a camera at that, would the next step be looking for me at my private residence?  
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The posts over the past 3 weeks have continued to grow increasingly more agitated and personal. The 
screenshots included in this document are ones that stand out specifically to me as red flags. I have 
provided a full account (to the best of my ability) of targeted tweets she has published that involve 
myself as well. These screenshots were taken January 24, 2019.  
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While I obviously hope she loses interest in me naturally, I can’t help but feel bullied and attacked. I 
know this is a gray area as I am a public employee but am curious if there are any rights that can help 
protect me if the cyberstalking and bullying continue or worse, if the stalking and bullying come into real 
life and she seeks me out in public again.  

 
This is the first time I have ever had to deal with anything like this so my actions are cautious but I do 
know I would like to be proactive in this unfortunate circumstance and avoid having to be put in a 
reactive moment if at all possible.  I absolutely love the opportunity I have been given here at the Police 
Department and am so grateful. This incident is a real shame. 
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CRISTINA EM · MONDAY, MARCH 25, 2019

NSB Diversity Issues

 

Good  Morning Commissioners,

Regarding my previous email about racial inequity, especially within the City of New Smyrna 

Beach, I just wanted to pass on my feelings about my meeting with Pam this past week. I've 

had to put it off until now because I was extremely disappointed and honestly, angered by my 

experience with Pam. I will absolutely never meet with her alone in a conference room ever 

again, for my own protection as I am now reinforced of the idea that she is manipulative and 

unable to conduct herself in a socially and ethically responsible way, and in the interest of 

self-care and not being gaslighted by her yet again, she is the exact kind of person of the 

highest position in this city that symbolizes a figure of mistrust for people of color and is a 

representation of the city as a whole in the perception of minorities here.

First of all, she blindsided me in the meeting by placing Jessica Paugh from the Police 

Department in the room with us and did not tell me ahead of time that she would be there, 

and that Ms. Hargy would not be present in the meeting. I felt cornered and completely 

disrespected. I also felt that Pam's attitude was condescending and she also again chastised 

me for my language on social media TWICE in this meeting with the support of Jessica 

Paugh, which has been a previous issue with her, notable the time she stopped the entire 

2019 Planning Meeting in the Brannon Center in December to try to call me out in front of 

the panel for criticizing her on social media.

In any case, during the meeting, it was extremely evident to me that Pam was not there with 

the intention of digesting anything I had to say about race in the community, nor any of the 

concerns I brought up about testimony I had from people of color within the community, and 

notably from the historic Westside.

Mayor Owen, during Black History Month, you gave a very promising and moving speech at 

the Babe James Community Center about building bridges between the minority community 

and their experiences and perceptions of the City of New Smyrna Beach, and this meeting 

with Pam only reinforced my opinions that the city under Pam's leadership is extremely 

biased towards hiring white candidates over people of color. And after meeting with Jessica 

Paugh, I believe she is doing the same as well within the police department. I won't even get 

https://www.facebook.com/crstnamrch
https://www.facebook.com/crstnamrch/posts/715596192175609
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into her behavior, because I'd be writing an entire book about the experience, so I'll keep it 

limited to Pam.

Pam completely disregarded all of my concerns about racial inequity within the City of New 

Smyrna Beach. Further to the point, when I brought up that my most recent statistic that 

NSB has a minority population of 7% of the total population, she corrected me to say that it's 

probably even lower than that and declining rapidly. To which, I asked what she thought 

about that and what she plans to do as an administrator about that within the city 

departments, and she stated that it doesn't matter to her because it's representative of the 

community as a whole and there was no need to change anything. 

 

 

After I could see we obviously weren't getting anywhere with her having even an inkling of 

empathy or an iota of cultural intelligence or sensitivity, we somehow ended up on the 

subject of the city's rapidly aging population and the sharp decrease in young adults and 

"Millennials", to which Jessica Paugh scoffed at the idea that all millennials are lazy and want 

something for nothing (beyond offensive), and that she herself had no idea how to recruit 

them. (Would probably help if the recruiter didn't philosophically hate millennials, but that's 

just my opinion). 

 

 

I stated that again, this was also an issue of the complete lack of diversity in the City of New 

Smyrna Beach. That millennials are in fact looking to live and work in areas where diversity 

is appreciated, supported, and publicly supported by local governing bodies. To which when I 

asked Jessica Paugh and Pam if they intended to promote diversity publicly from the city's 

point of view, they both stated that it was not of interest to them, and that actually if recruits 

or candidates wanted to know about the city's diversity policy, it was the onus of the 

candidate or recruit to ASK what the policy is. To which I stated to Jessica and Pam, there is 

absolutely no incentive for recruits and candidates who have better job opportunities, 

amenities, and just about every other advantage in other cities THAT DO promote diversity, 

to even care enough to ask the City of New Smyrna Beach what their diversity policy, and that 

their attitude from what I could tell would turn me off from even giving NSB a second look. 

To which they both started to argue with me and Jessica proceeded to tell me that that's what 

I would think because I'm a minority and all I can see is minority issues, and which I 

promptly shut her down because she was out of line. 

 

 

In any case, I will be bringing up issues of race and diversity in the City of New Smyrna Beach 

this year. I do think ethically and socially it would behoove NSB to begin to promote diversity 

in procedure and in management. While NSB is great to us because we all live here, there is 
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no competitive advantage that I can tell for NSB in comparison to other competing cities at 

the moment, while we have a city manager who sees zero issues with the lack of diversity 

here, literally argued with me that there is no problem, and sees no value in screening HR 

management beyond just the required diversity classes and literally tried to gaslight me and 

intimidate me by having an officer in the room to basically make me feel like I'm crazy by 

relaying my and the shared experiences of other minorities in this community. 

 

 

I also would like to remind the commission of one of the stated goals for 2019 of reviewing 

the city charter, that there be a provision that city managers have a mandatory review, if not 

even going so far as setting limits. I believe Pam is wrong for the future of this community, 

and I literally have yet to encounter a single citizen or business that would defend her. I 

believe her training and philosophy is both outdated and warped, and that the future of NSB 

under her leadership will see NSB decline in the coming years as I'm seeing zero efforts by 

city management to promote any sort of diversity, competitive advantages for the city, or any 

resources for younger generations to take root in the community. I will be actively seeking 

her removal this year as I am deeply disturbed by the fact that the only validation for her 

being in office is for her "connections", which is to say that NSB is literally settling for her 

because it's the easier path and not necessarily the right path. I have faith in all of you that as 

a commission, you all can do better, can bridge the gap after her departure and make your 

own connections, even hiring a much better, more capable city manager to make NSB a 

beacon and the model beach town that I want to be part of as a resident here. 

 

 

She is going to have to retire eventually, and after reading about her ordeal in South Florida 

and being pushed out of there, the moment of choosing a new city manager is going to 

happen sooner or later, so either way, I'll look forward to that change in either case. 

 

 

I do again want to reiterate that the selection of the new HR manager, now more so than 

ever, be someone who has experience in diversity and inclusion, and preferably someone that 

minorities working for the City of New Smyrna Beach will feel supported by. After meeting 

with Pam and Jessica, I have zero confidence that this will be a factor in their decision and 

that they will pick someone based on Pam's biases of someone that will "fall in line" with her 

at the detriment to minority staff. 

 

 

I probably have more to say, but that's all I can think of for now. I am available for any 

questions, etc. 
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Thank you for reading this novel, and I hope everybody has a good week. 

 

 

Cristina March 
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